Westmoreland Town Board

Budget Workshop

September 26, 2017
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this workshop to order at 6:02 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Burton Seymour Jr., Hubert Pritchard and Scott Brown.  Also present Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz and Barbara Phillips. 

The Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz stated that each department head submitted their requested budgets for 2018 and this tentative budget reflects those requests. 
Supervisor Eisnor indicated that the new I/T people we are using are much more expensive than our prior person was, but they are highly qualified.  The Supervisor does not foresee a financial strain on the budget by using this new I/T company.
The Supervisor also stated that he is working with Spectrum to reduce our current phone/internet bill.  He will present figures to the Board in November.

Mohawk Valley Economic Development is in the process of preparing the Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy (CEDS) report.  Any Board member interested in participating is welcome to and the Supervisor stated he would provide the details of the meeting.
Supervisor Eisnor suggested they go through each line item of the Tentative Budget.  
General Fund:
Town Board Personal Services and Contractual (which includes the NYC Conference) will remain at 2017 levels.

Town Justices Personal Services, Equipment and Contractual Expense will remain the same. 

Supervisor Personal Services, Equipment and Contractual Expense will remain the same.
Tax Collector Personal Services will remain at the 2017 levels.  Contractual expenses will increase by 5.09% due the projected increase in Williamsons Law Books software.
Councilperson Pritchard stated that the Historical Society is not happy having to share space with the Tax Collector.  They would prefer that the Town provide her with her own office.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Water Clerks office would be an adequate space for the Tax Collector.   Supervisor Eisnor said that he would speak with the Tax Collector about it.
Budget Officer will remain the same as 2017.

Assessor Personal Services shows an increase of 2.05% because the Assessor asked for a $1.00 per hour raise for his clerk.  After a brief discussion the Board stated no raise for the Assessors Clerk this year.  Therefore Personal Services, Equipment and Contractual lines will remain at the 2017 levels. 
Town Clerk Personal Services, Equipment and Contractual will remain the same as 2017.
Attorney Contractual Expense was left flat at $25,000.00.  

Engineer, a new line item for 2017, was established to cover costs incurred by engineering studies for future projects.  The Board discussed this subject and feel this line will not need to funded for 2017. 

Elections will remain unfunded as no special elections are proposed for 2018.  
Records Management will remain at 2017 levels.
Operations of buildings; Equipment will decrease by 40% as the parking lot and entryway work has been completed.  Contractual will remain at 2017 levels.
Central Printing and Mailing will remain the same. 
Special Items-Unallocated Insurance, Municipal Association Dues will remain at 2016 levels.  The Contingent Account is being reduced by 58.82% because C. Jack Dodson’s fee has been paid.  Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz asked the Board if they wanted to reconsider that reduction and a short discussion ensued.  It was decided to reinstate the 2017 level of $34,000.00 to the Contingent Account. 
Public Safety Traffic Control will remain the same as 2017. Councilperson Pritchard questioned the flashing school sign and who was responsible for paying that charge.  Councilperson Pritchard stated he always thought the Town paid for it, but according to the letter from the State DOT that Attorney Mattacola received, the school pays for it.
Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz stated that National Grid is seeking a substantial rate increase for 2018.  Councilperson Seymour asked if we need to increase our fund balances to accommodate for the potential increase.  After reviewing the accounts the Board felt the current fund balances should be sufficient.
Control of Dogs Contractual will remain at $6,500.00 for 2018. 
Safety Inspections, Personal Services reflect an increase of 3.68% to account for salary increases. The Codes Officer is asking for a salary of $13,509.51 and $4,585.84 for his clerk.  This reallocates the existing salary and a $600.00 increase.  A lengthy discussion commenced concerning the need for an addition person in that position.  There needs to be coverage for vacation and sickness.  The Board agreed to add an additional $3,500.00 to cover the cost of a replacement person in the event of vacation or illness.  Contractual reflects a level at $4,000.00. Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz suggested the Board consider increasing this amount as the mileage, fire inspections and codes software has increased.  The Board agreed to fund the Contractual account at $4,500.00 for 2018. 

Public Health Personal Services will remain at 2017 levels.  Equipment will remain unfunded as no equipment will be required in 2018.  The Contractual will be funded at 2017 levels.
Transportation; Superintendent of Highways, Personal Services; the Highway Superintendent put in for a 7.46% decrease in salary for his position.  After a short discussion the Board determined to leave the Personal Services fund the same as the 2017 level. The Contractual will remain constant. 

Garage Equipment will remain constant and the Contractual account will be increased by 10% to $22,000.00.
Street Lighting Contractual will stay at the 2017 rate of $17,000.00.

Councilperson Seymour spoke of putting sidewalks in from the School to the walking trail at Rising Stars.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that Route 233 is a State Highway and any work on that street would need State approval.  Councilperson Seymour stated it is something he would like to look into.

Sidewalks will be funded $5,000.00 in 2018.  

Economic Assistance and Opportunity Programs for the Aging Contractual will remain at 2017 levels of $3,250.00.
Culture and Recreation Administration, Personal Services will be funded at $1,500.00.

Parks Personal Services, Capital Outlay and Contractual are all at the same values as 2017.
Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz tried to explain the proper accounting practice that needs to be used to pay for the contractor that completed the work on the walking trail.  She wants to list it as a deferred expense for 2017 as the funds should be recouped by grant proceeds in 2018.  A short discussion followed concerning the survey stakes placed to delineate school property.
Councilperson Hebbard stated he is still trying to get a decent price on infield mix.  That will be a priority for 2018.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board if they wanted to consider developing the Lowell property to become the new Little League Field.  All Board members felt this was the best way to go.  That property will never flood.

Councilperson Hebbard explained the current situation. He spoke to the grant writer, Jeremy Silverman, who would complete a grant application for $4,800.00.  He would like the Town to pay for the grant writer.  After discussion, the Board decided to place another $15,000.00 into Parks-Capital Outlay as the Towns funding for this project.  This increases the fund balance for Parks-Capital Outlay to $25,000.00 for 2018.
Pool Contractual will be funded at $4,000.00 as in 2017.  Councilperson Pritchard would like a meeting with the entire Board of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association.  Supervisor Eisnor agreed stating he will call a meeting for both Boards to meet before the next Board meeting and ask WSAA to bring their financial statements to the meeting.
Youth Programs Contractual will remain at $6,500.00.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that Pop Warner wants to place a storage shed near the new football field.  The field is quite a bit further from the dugouts where they currently store their equipment.
Library Personal Services will be increased by 2.44%, Equipment and Contractual will remain even with 2017. 
Historian Personal Services and Contractual will remain at 2017 amounts. 

Celebrations Contractual will also remain at the 2017 amount of $2,000.00.
Home and Community Services Zoning and Planning and Contractual will remain relatively constant, moving funds from the Planning Board to cover increased workload for the Clerk on the Zoning Board side.  Equipment will remain at 2017 levels for the Zoning Board.
Human Rights Contractual, Emergency Disaster, Community Beautification and Cemeteries will remain at 2017 levels.
A new line item, Grant Writing, has been added for 2018 but will remain unfunded at this time.
Employee Benefits reflect a 110.71% increase in Hospital and Medical Insurance.  This is to anticipate the possibility of newly elected/appointed Town officials entering the healthcare program.  It is anticipated that State Retirement has been reduced slightly, 9.09%.  

Revenues anticipate an increase in Sales Tax by $50,000.00, a decrease in the Fines and Forfeitures of $7,000.00, and the state is threatening to pull the State Revenue Sharing all together.  This would mean a $50,000.00 loss to the Town.
Councilperson Pritchard asked what the current fund balance was.  Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz replied as of July 31, 2017 the fund balance was $615,000.00.
Supervisor Eisnor stated we would continue with the Lighting Districts.  

· Tindall Lighting 
· Clark Mills Lighting 
· Westmoreland Lighting 
All three (3) Lighting Districts will remain at 2017 limits.

The Martin Drive Sewer Fund will be reduced slightly because the charge from the Town of Kirkland was reduced slightly.
The Supervisor went on to explain that the Tindall Water District, Westmoreland Water District and Spencer Water Districts will remain at 2017 levels.  
Camelot Water doesn’t have a lot of activity.  We always bill $.44 per 1000 gallons over what Rome bills us.
The Supervisor stated that the next budget meeting will be October 3, 2017 at 6:00 P.M. and recessed this meeting at 7:45 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
